DOI: 10.1111/soc4.12694

ARTICLE

WILEY

Law, campus policy, social movements, and sexual violence: Where do we stand in the #MeToo movement?

Nona Maria Gronert



Correspondence

Nona Maria Gronert, University of Wisconsin-Madison, 8128 William H. Sewell Social Sciences Building, 1180 Observatory Drive, Madison, WI 53706. Email: gronert@wisc.edu

Abstract

In the last 8 years, activist pressure has increased attention to sexual violence at universities. Most recently, the #MeToo movement has widened the conversation about sexual violence. This increased public attention has coincided with changes in federal guidelines, state laws, and campus policies on sexual violence as well as social movement activity by survivor-activists and emerging countermovements. I argue that sociologists-specifically researchers who study gender and/or law and society-are uniquely situated to contribute to the study of sexual violence on campus. I synthesize a growing sociological and interdisciplinary literature on sexual violence—legal changes, policy effects, and social movement struggles-in order to advocate that sociologists study laws, campus policies, and social movements simultaneously.

1 | INTRODUCTION

In 2006, Tarana Burke created "me too" to center survivors, create and share resources, and inspire activists to find solutions to sexual violence (Garcia, 2017; me too, 2018).¹ Eleven years later, actor Alyssa Milano (2017) tweeted with #MeToo, encouraging people to share their stories of sexual violence.² The hashtag soon erupted on multiple social media platforms (CBS/AP, 2017; Codrea-Rado, 2017). Since 2017, many prominent men have faced consequences for alleged sexual misconduct. #MeToo is now a movement that calls for supporting survivors in their healing process and activism, cutting across the entertainment industry and Christian faith denominations, among other institutions (Burke, 2019). #MeToo has inspired other movements against sexual violence on university campuses (Edmondson & Tracy, 2018; Swink, 2018).

Yet this pressure on universities is nothing new. Activists have sought to change how colleges address sexual violence since at least 2011, when students and alumni filed a Title IX complaint against Yale University

Sociology Compass. 2019;e12694. https://doi.org/10.1111/soc4.12694 (Pérez-Peña, 2013). Four states have since passed affirmative consent laws, some directly in response to survivor-activist mobilization (Serad, 2014). The Obama administration created Title IX guidance and prevention initiatives, such as "It's on Us" and the White House Task Force to Protect Students from Sexual Assault (Somanader, 2014). The Trump administration started revising Title IX guidance in 2017 and proposed new Title IX regulations in 2018 (Green, 2018; Press Office, Department of Education, 2018). Indeed, the #MeToo movement and countermovements continue to interact with changing laws and policies at all levels.

For the past 20 years, few sociologists have studied sexual violence (Martin, 2016); moreover, the field has marginalized its study altogether (Armstrong, Gleckman-Krut, & Johnson, 2018). With the #MeToo movement and campus sexual violence, sociologists have the opportunity to study a critical social problem and contribute to public debate. I join the call for sociologists to return to the study of sexual violence (Armstrong, Gleckman-Krut, & Johnson, 2018; Martin, 2016).

While prior research has focused on law, campus policy, and social movements as distinct elements, sociologists, especially gender and law and society scholars, possess theoretical and methodological tools to conduct studies that integrate law, policy, and social movements regarding campus sexual violence. Law and society scholars argue that little has been done "to theorize the relationship" between law, organizations, and social movements (Edelman, Leachman, & McAdam, 2010, p. 654). Similarly, gender scholars' work on social movements encourages researchers to analyze the connections between forms of mobilizing and institutions, arguing that attention to gender reveals whether and how social movement activity permeates institutions (Ferree & Mueller, 2006; Katzenstein, 1990; Martin, 2005). As such, scholars from both fields de-center formal institutions to analyze complex social change.

In this paper, I focus on sociologists' potential to contribute to the study of campus sexual violence by studying these elements simultaneously. First, I summarize the relevant laws, campus policies, and social movement activity prior to 2011. Second, I review how these have changed from 2011 through 2018, in light of gender and law and society scholarship. I argue that sociologists of gender, as well as law and society, can contribute to such integrated study, and I conclude by proposing directions for such research.

2 | CONTEXTUALIZING CAMPUS SEXUAL VIOLENCE BEFORE 2011

Sexual violence has troubled universities for at least 60 years (Cantor et al., 2015; Kirkpatrick & Kanin, 1957; Mellins et al., 2017). Here, I summarize the web of federal laws and guidelines, school policies, and activism regarding campus sexual violence. While Title IX⁴ currently requires that educational institutions address gender-based inequality concerning sexual harassment (including sexual assault), academics, and athletics (Reynolds, 2018), it did not originally address sexual harassment. In 1977, a group sued Yale to address the problematic environment there (Suran, 2014). Although dismissed, *Alexander v. Yale* was the first case to link sexual harassment to Title IX (Heldman, Ackerman, & Breckenridge-Jackson, 2018). To explain federal interpretation of Title IX regarding sexual harassment, since 1981, the Department of Education's (ED's) Office for Civil Rights (OCR) has periodically issued guidance, typically in the form of a "Dear Colleague Letter" (DCL), question-and-answer documents, or manuals (Miller, 2017; Reynolds, 2018). In 1992, the United States Supreme Court "recognized that sexual harassment could be considered gender discrimination prohibited under Title IX" (Kuznick & Ryan, 2008, p. 373).

In addition to Title IX, the Clery Act requires that universities release annual security reports (including campus policy) and protect the rights of those involved in campus sexual assault adjudications (meaning the formal process of investigating and resolving a sexual misconduct report) (Kiss, 2013). Originally passed in 1990 as the Student Right to Know and Campus Security Act, Congress later renamed the law after college student Jeanne Clery, whom Joseph Henry raped and murdered in 1986 (Kiss, 2013). Closely related, the Campus Sexual Assault Victim's Bill of Rights has required since 1992 that parties in these adjudications have the same rights (Kiss, 2013). Laws have addressed campus sexual violence for decades, but compliance and enforcement were limited before more recent activism (Heldman et al., 2018).

Student organizing also spurred campus policy on sexual violence (Bevacqua, 2000). Universities started teaching students about date rape and teaching men what "no" looks like (Bevacqua, 2000; Ferree & Hess, 2002). Efforts began in the late 1980s to engage college men directly through grassroots activism, and they soon gained popularity as educational programs, eventually becoming a profession in the anti-violence field (Messner, Greenberg, & Peretz, 2015). In the 1990s, universities began to develop sexual consent policies; Antioch College's policy, for example, generated national discussion and was mocked on *Saturday Night Live* (Muehlenhard, Humphreys, Jozkowski, & Peterson, 2016). There, students mobilized against Antioch's handling of a date rape case, demanding policy changes regarding sexual violence (Sanday, 2007). Students, faculty, and administrators then wrote the Antioch Sexual Offense Prevention Policy, which emphasized gender equality, affirmative consent ("yes means yes"), consent at each step of sexual activity, and safe sex practices (Sanday, 2007). Additionally, since the 1970s, specific mobilizations became institutionalized on college campuses (Bevacqua, 2000; Bridges, 2010; Ferree & Hess, 2002; Heldman et al., 2018; Kamis, 2016; Kretschmer & Barber, 2016; Messner et al., 2015; Reger, 2012, 2014).

Not all activism took the form of protests, however. For example, *Alexander v. Yale*, although dismissed, led Yale to change its sexual harassment policies and appears to have further inspired sexual harassment guidelines at hundreds of other institutions (Simon, 2004). Moreover, sexual harassment complaints under Title IX began to increase in 2006, suggesting the start of a legal mobilization strategy, which continues today (Reynolds, 2018).

3 | LAW

Since 2011, the web of federal law, guidance, and state law on campus sexual violence has expanded—so much so that I cannot offer detailed explanations of changes in guidance and statutes, let alone case law. Instead, Table 1 provides a relevant chronology. In this section, I summarize federal and state trends, with reference to Table 1. I then suggest potential research areas to explore laws on campus sexual violence.

Federal law and guidance changed significantly during the Obama administration; most notably, Title IX has become central to federal oversight of universities' practices regarding sexual violence. The Obama administration released four guidance documents, which focus on survivors' rights and the operation of Title IX offices (OCR, 2011; 2013; 2014, 2015). In 2013, Congress renewed the Violence Against Women Act, which included the Campus Sexual Violence Elimination Act (Campus SaVE Act)¹⁰ and revised and expanded the Clery Act (Dunn, 2014; Heldman et al., 2018) (see Table 1).¹¹ The Campus SaVE Act details not only obligations for crime logs, policy dissemination, and adjudications but also educational programs to prevent gender-based violence. Between 2014 and 2016, four states passed affirmative consent laws,¹² laws that require schools to have a "yes means yes" policy and use the preponderance of evidence standard¹³ in adjudications (see Tables 1 and 2). It is unclear whether more states will follow suit.

In 2017, the Trump administration reversed course and implemented interim Title IX guidance, which constrained protections for survivors (OCR, 2017a, 2017b). In November 2018, the ED proposed new Title IX regulations and initiated a public comment period (ED, 2018; Press Office, Department of Education, 2018) (see Table 1). The full text of the proposed regulations spans 144 pages; they increase protections for the accused, increase requirements for adjudications, restrict survivors' options for resolution, and narrow schools' latitude to act.

I argue that sociologists could understand these legal changes by using the concepts of legal consciousness, legal pluralism, and legal endogeneity. Legal consciousness allows scholars to study law as a cultural resource. Legal consciousness, which is broader than individual psychology, is "the forms of participation and interpretation through which actors construct, sustain, reproduce, or amend the circulating ... structures of meanings concerning law" (Ewick & Silbey, 1998, p. 13; Silbey, 2005). Sociologists can use legal consciousness to analyze people's choices by investigating how survivor-activists and counter-movements pursue legal mobilization (i.e. pursue legal action). For example, Marshall (2003) shows how women use frames, legal and otherwise, to label certain workplace experiences as sexual harassment, highlighting how various factors impact the processes by which people construct legal meanings.

TABLE 1 Federal and state law timeline, 2011–2018^a

Level	2011	2013	2014	2015	2016	2017	2018
Federal	ED released DCL, which explicitly lists sexual violence as actionable under Title IX	ED released DCL on retaliation DCL on retaliation Violence Against Women Act renewed, includes the Campus Sexual Violence Elimination Act, which updates Clery Act	ED released "Questions and Answers on Title IX and Sexual Violence" guidance document	ED released DCL on Title IX coordinators		ED rescinded 2011 DCL and 2014 "Questions and Answers on Title IX and Sexual Violence" guidance document ED released interim guidance: a new DCL and "Q&A on Sexual Misconduct"	ED released proposed Title IX regulations; comment period lasted from November 29, 2018, to January 28, 2019; February 15, 2019 was one final day to submit comments after technical issues during the initial comment period
State			California passed affirmative consent law	New York passed affirmative consent law Virginia passed SB 712 ^b	Conn. and Illinois pass affirmative consent laws		

^aSee "References for Tables 1-4" for additional sources.

bNow codified as Va. Code Ann. §§ 23.1–806 through 808 (2017). The statute made all campus employees mandatory reporters, as well as requiring that schools coordinate with a local rape crisis center and police and establish committees to determine whether to report sexual assault allegations to local law enforcement (Brubaker & Mancini, 2017).

TABLE 2 Sources for campus policies and practices, 2011–2017^a

Policy	Federal law	Federal guidance	Federal recommendation	State law
Accommodations for survivors	Campus SaVE Act, 2013 ¹⁸	DCL, 2011 Questions and Answers on Title IX and Sexual Violence, 2014 Q&A on Sexual Misconduct, 2017	Not Alone Report, 2014	
Bystander intervention	Campus SaVE Act, 2013			California, 2014 Connecticut, 2016 Illinois, 2016
Consent definition	Campus SaVE Act, 2013	The Handbook for Campus Safety and Security Reporting, 2016 ^b	Not Alone Report, 2014	California, 2014 New York, 2015 Connecticut, 2016 Illinois, 2016
Law enforcement and Title IX concurrent investigation		DCL, 2011 Questions and Answers on Title IX and Sexual Violence, 2014	Not Alone Report, 2014	
Mandatory reporters	Campus SaVE Act, 2013	Questions and Answers on Title IX and Sexual Violence, 2014 ^a Safety and Security Reporting, 2016 ^b	Not Alone Report, 2014	Virginia, 2015
Mediation and Restorative justice		Q&A on Sexual Misconduct, 2017		
Standard of Evidence: Clear and Convincing optional		Q&A on Sexual Misconduct, 2017		
Standard of Evidence: Preponderance of the Evidence required		DCL, 2011 Answers on Title IX and Sexual Violence, 2014		California, 2014 New York, 2015 Connecticut, 2016 Illinois, 2016

See "References for Tables 1-4" for additional sources.

Sociologists can also use legal consciousness to explore cultural understandings of the law. For instance, #MeToo exploded after years of legal changes and survivor-activists' demands for accountability for both perpetrators of sexual violence and universities. These legal changes and activism set the stage for redefining sexual misconduct, fomenting cultural change.

Legal pluralism allows scholars to study power and inequality within coexisting legal systems. At its most basic, it means multiple legal systems exist independently from one another (Kleinhans & Macdonald, 1997; Merry, 1988; Tamanaha, 2001). As I explain in the Campus Policies section, universities may address sexual violence via their

^aI have not included the proposed Title IX regulations since they have not been finalized as of this writing.

^bIndicates Clery Act and Campus SaVE Act guidance.

^cIndicates the guidance document references Revised Sexual Harassment Guidance, 2001, regarding the policy.

disciplinary system. This system, which coexists with the civil and criminal justice systems, has been critiqued by some law professors and state legislators (see Table 4). By using legal pluralism to study the relationship between adjudication systems and law, sociologists could address questions such as the following: How have universities' adjudication systems shifted over time? When have these systems been responsive to legal changes? How do these systems define concepts like truth and justice? How have privileged and marginalized groups shaped or used these systems (Merry, 1988)?

Edelman's (2016) legal endogeneity theory offers sociologists a framework to analyze the interplay between universities and law. Legal endogeneity is how organizations (e.g. universities) shape "the meaning of law" (e.g. Title IX or Clery) (Edelman, 2016, p. 22). Edelman (2016) argues that legal endogeneity is a multi-step process, which begins with ambiguous law. Title IX guidance and Clery guidance vary widely in specificity; under the Trump administration, Title IX guidance has become more ambiguous as we presently await the outcome of the proposed Title IX regulations comment period. Scholars could use legal endogeneity to study the dynamic between university disciplinary policies and federal law and guidance on sexual violence. In the Campus Policies section, I showcase trends in school policy and explore policy in action.

4 | CAMPUS POLICIES

The previous sections introduced laws and guidance on campus sexual violence. Here, I explain trends in campus policies regarding sexual violence. First, I explain the patterns in policies; Table 2 illustrates the connection between specific policies and the web of law, guidance, and recommendations. Next, I address how sociological study illuminates how policies actually operate, highlighting some areas of debate.

Sexual violence policies at American universities vary significantly (Sabina & Ho, 2014; Sabina, Verdiglione, & Zadnik, 2017). To address this variation and activist pressure on the ED, the Obama administration issued the Not Alone Report, which recommended best practices for school policy regarding sexual violence (White House, 2014) (see Table 2). Schools may choose to follow the Not Alone recommendations, but they are legally obligated to follow federal guidance. Table 2 lists what laws, guidance, and recommendations shape school policy. How these policies are implemented, however, depends on the institution; evidence suggests that resources for survivors vary depending on the type of university (e.g. a 2-year college, a small liberal arts college, and a Big Ten school) (Sabina & Ho, 2014). Preliminary findings of schools' 2016 sexual misconduct policies show stratified isomorphism, meaning similar school types adopt similar policies (Armstrong, Johnson, & Bedera, 2018). Schools employ compliance professionals to implement the law and oversee compliance; these include Title IX coordinators and Clery professionals (Edelman, 2016; OCR, 2015; U.S. Department of Education, 2016).

Schools have widely adopted mandatory reporting policies. Both Title IX and Clery guidance have led to what we now call mandatory reporters, university employees who must report sexual violence to the Title IX office or campus police (Holland & Cortina, 2017b; Kiss, 2013; U.S. Department of Education, 2016) (see Table 2). Schools have interpreted Title IX and Clery guidance broadly however, often defining all staff and faculty as mandatory reporters, with the exception of victim advocates, counselors, and health service staff (Eigenberg & Belknap, 2017; Savino, 2015).

Generally, campuses have two pathways for reporting sexual assault: formal and confidential.¹⁴ The formal pathway usually begins when a survivor reports to campus police, the Title IX office, or the dean of students' office. Schools then adopt a criminal justice-like approach, where the accuser is the "complainant" and the accused is the "respondent" (Cantalupo, 2013; Holland & Cortina, 2017a). Social movement groups have hotly debated the appropriate standard of evidence in these adjudications; Table 2 shows how the Obama administration mandated the preponderance of evidence standard, while the Trump administration allowed for the use of the higher standard of clear and convincing evidence.

The confidential pathway consists of resources for survivors through campus health centers and women's centers; these resources resulted from feminist anti-rape mobilization (Bevacqua, 2000; Greenberg & Messner, 2014). Many campuses have confidential resources, but they vary in whether they are health- or survivor-specific services. Some campuses have sexual assault centers, which "place survivors' needs and interests at the very center of their mission" (Holland & Cortina, 2017a, p. 51). Campus victim advocates work for such centers and do work similar to rape crisis advocates in the community; they can provide therapy services and attend all steps of the formal reporting pathway. As of 2015, research found that 55 percent of a nationally representative sample of colleges employed on-campus victim advocates (Richards, 2016). The same study found that 2-year colleges were less likely to report having victim advocates and counseling services than were 4-year institutions (Richards, 2016).

Title IX guidance, the Campus SaVE Act, and the Not Alone Report recommend that schools provide accommodations to students who report confidentially or non-confidentially (U.S. Department of Education, 2016; White House, 2014) (see Table 2). Interim measures are the steps schools take during adjudication, such as changing dorms or extending course deadlines. Some accommodations may become permanent. Law professors have criticized such interim measures as unfair to the accused, unjustly impacting their education before allegations are properly adjudicated (Bartholet, Gertner, Halley, & Gersen, 2017; Halley, 2014).

Bystander invention training has become a popular program for colleges' new student orientations (Cares et al., 2015; Coker et al., 2011; Coker et al., 2016). Such programs teach students how to interrupt situations that could escalate into sexual assault and to confront rape-supportive beliefs. As mentioned earlier, school orientations have long included information on sexual violence, though the specific information and the programs also vary between schools (Lonsway, 1996; NASPA, n.d.).

While schools had sexual consent policies before 2011, their requirements varied as well. Today, schools increasingly adopt affirmative consent policies, partially due to the expansion of affirmative consent laws (Halley, 2016; McMahon, Wood, Cusano, & Macri, 2018). These policies emphasize that consent should be verbal, sober, and free from coercion (Johnson & Hoover, 2015). Table 2 shows the array of sources that mandate schools to provide consent definitions.

Since the 2017 Q&A allows for mediation, some colleges, such as Skidmore, are trying restorative justice as an approach to campus sexual violence (OCR, 2017b; Smith, 2017). Experts on sexual violence differentiate between mediation and restorative justice, though federal guidance does not (Koss, Wilgus, & Williamsen, 2014). Restorative justice is generally used to reintegrate offenders in their community and meet the needs of those wronged; it requires specific steps (Zehr, 2015). Unlike a formal hearing, both parties must agree to participate in a restorative justice process and the accused must accept their wrongdoing (Koss et al., 2014).

Now I discuss the results of these policies, as revealed by sociological research. While campus policies appear neutral, sociologists recognize that organizations rely on and construct gendered and racialized logics (Acker, 1990; Collins & Bilge, 2016). Such logics are built into university structure and shape how policies divergently impact students. For example, Halley (2014) argues that Title IX policy at Harvard disproportionately criminalizes men of color. Shankar (2017) contends that campus sexual violence policies best serve "middle-class women who have the social and cultural capital" to navigate the puzzle of campus services. Likewise, research on rape crisis centers shows that historically they have best served white women (Campbell, Wasco, Ahrens, Self, & Barnes, 2001; Matthews, 2005; Scott, 2000).

Campus sexual violence policies shape whether and how survivors report sexual assault. Few students use the formal pathway, citing such reasons as "thinking it is not serious enough to report, fearing negative consequences," feeling ashamed, or lacking the resources to pursue a case against a wealthier student (Cantor et al., 2015; Holland & Cortina, 2017a, p. 62; Khan, Hirsch, Wambold, & Mellins, 2018). Students also report multiple difficulties navigating the adjudication process, including intensified mental health challenges (Khan et al., 2018). Moreover, schools' broad definition of mandatory reporters, which often includes student Resident Assistants, serves to manage their own legal risk (Edelman, 2016; Holland & Cortina, 2017b; Savino, 2015). Critics argue that this policy "discourages many survivors from reporting" (Cantalupo, 2016) and negates a survivor's choice to maintain confidentiality (Eigenberg &

Belknap, 2017). Indeed, students have sometimes unknowingly disclosed accounts of sexual violence to mandatory reporters, prompting investigations against their wishes (Khan et al., 2018). Faculty criticize mandatory reporting because it constrains honest and unguarded interaction with students (Weiss & Lasky, 2017). Consequently, instructors often preempt sexual violence disclosures by warning students that they are mandatory reporters (Savino, 2015).

Stakeholders debate whether and how local law enforcement should handle cases of campus sexual assault. Currently, a survivor may simultaneously pursue a criminal investigation and campus adjudication (White House, 2014). Some critics have claimed that the criminal justice system should handle campus sexual assault cases, not Title IX offices (Bauer-Wolf, 2017; Eigenberg, Belknap, & Bonnes, 2017; Volokh, 2015) (see Table 4). Survivor-activists argue that the criminal justice system has a negative history in dealing with survivors and is not set up to investigate policy violations (Bauer-Wolf, 2017; Eigenberg et al., 2017; Heldman et al., 2018). Universities are obligated to follow Title IX guidance and case law, the Clery Act and its guidance, and the Campus SaVE Act and its guidance (Cantalupo, 2016). Law enforcement is not held to those standards (Cantalupo, 2016). The university's formal and confidential processes allow survivors to access accommodations, such as tuition refunds or moving dorms, which would not be possible if survivors reported to law enforcement (Cantalupo, 2016).

While universities institutionalize a wide array of sexual violence trainings, their effectiveness varies (NASPA, n. d.). The form and content of some trainings may reinforce sexist beliefs (Tinkler, 2013, 2018; Tinkler, Li, & Mollborn, 2007). Thus, when universities use such trainings to demonstrate symbolic compliance, they may also inadvertently stall gender equality on campus (Edelman, 2016; McCaughey & Cermele, 2017; Tinkler, 2018). The effectiveness of bystander intervention training at preventing sexual assault varies; students' intervention strategies often reinforce campus hierarchies and create risk for new forms of violence (McCaughey & Cermele, 2017; Wamboldt, Khan, Mellins, & Hirsch, 2018).

In sum, university policies vary by institution, and some may actually cause harm. In the following section, I will summarize social movements that address campus sexual violence and review gender and law and society scholarship on social movements and institutions.

5 | SOCIAL MOVEMENTS

First, I summarize national and highly publicized trends in the strategies of the survivor-activist movement and its counter-movements, detailed in Tables 3 and 4, respectively. I then explore how sociology informs our understanding of social movements on campus sexual violence.

Survivor-activists have driven the movement against campus sexual violence by filing federal complaints, founding social movement organizations (SMOs), and public storytelling. Members of the survivor-activist movement include students, alumni, faculty, and allies; from 2013 through 2017, survivor-activists filed hundreds of Title IX and Clery complaints (Heldman et al., 2018). As of this writing, 305 Title IX cases remain open (The Chronicle of Higher Education, n.d.) (see Table 3). This legal mobilization tactic brought national attention to campus sexual violence through the strategy of "stand outside and allocate blame" (Martin, 2005, p. 102). Additionally, many activists have only turned to federal complaints after their attempts at unobtrusive mobilization failed to pressure unresponsive universities into change (Heldman et al., 2018; Katzenstein, 1990, 1997). These activists' ED complaints exemplify what Felstiner, Abel and Sarat (1980, p. 636) call the dispute transformation process of "naming, blaming, and claiming": that is, recognizing an experience as harmful and a rights violation under Title IX/Clery, telling schools about the harm and seeking solutions, and turning to the ED when schools are unresponsive.

Similar to earlier feminist movements, activists founded SMOs to further their goals (Goss, 2013). Know Your IX (n.d.), which supports students as they organize against sexual violence, and End Rape on Campus (n.d.) (EROC), which works with survivors and advocates seeking policy reform, were founded in 2013. The following year, Laura Dunn founded SurvJustice, a legal organization that provides legal advocacy to survivors (Kingkade, 2017). These SMOs have templates for filing complaints and have helped survivors file both Title IX and Clery complaints (Heldman et al., 2018). They have also furthered other forms of mobilization, such as ED Act Now (see Table 3).

 TABLE 3
 National survivor-activist social movement timeline, 2011–2018^a

2011	2012	2013	2014	2015	2016	2017	2018
Yale Title IX complaint	Amherst Student op-ed: Angie Epifano	Title IX, Clery complaints increase	Title IX, Clery complaints continue	Title IX, Clery complaints continue	Title IX, Clery complaints continue	Title IX, Clery complaints continue	Title IX, Clery complaints continue ^b
		Know Your IX, EROC founded	SurvJustice founded	Carry that Weight Together SMO joins Know Your IX	Lady Gaga, Joe Biden, survivors appear at Oscars	Nassar case continues	Nassar case continues
		ED Act Now hashtag, petition, and protest	Sulkowicz's "Carry that Weight"	New York: Lobby for affirmative consent law	We Believe You, survivors' accounts, published	#DearBetsy Campaign	Lawsuit against DeVos, Jackson, ED
			Carry that Weight National Day of Action		Larry Nassar arrested; cases begin	Teen Vogue op-ed: 114 survivors support Title IX guidance	Know Your IX, EROC promote state legislation
			Carry that Weight Together SMO founded		Connecticut: Lobby for affirmative consent law	Survivor-activists meet with DeVos and ED	ESPYs: 141 survivors receive Arthur Ashe Courage Award
			California: Lobby for affirmative consent law		Recall Persky Campaign begins	National Vigil for Survivors of Sexual Assault	Recall Persky Campaign ends
						Recall Persky Campaign continues	Survivor-activist groups launch websites with information about proposed Title IX regulations and making comments

^aSee "References for Tables 1–4" for additional sources.

^bThe rate of filings may have decreased in 2018.

TABLE 4 Counter-movements timeline, 2013–2018

Group	2013	2014	2015	2017	2018
Accused students' parents	FACE founded			FACE and similar groups sent letters to ED	FACE released guide about proposed Title IX regulations and making comments
Accused students' parents, law faculty, other counter-mobilizers				Meeting with DeVos and ED	Foundation for Individual Rights in Education released statement on proposed Title IX regulations
Law faculty		Harvard Law professors criticize school policy	Penn Law professors criticize Title IX guidance, policy trends	Feminist Harvard Law faculty recommend Title IX guidance revisions	
State legislators				GA: mandatory reporting bill proposed	
Other counter-mobilizers				Laura Kipnis' book, Unwanted Advances	

See "References for Tables 1-4" for additional sources.

Survivor-activists also employ public storytelling, or narratives, as a strategy (Polletta, 1998). Many have shared their stories online and created outlets for other survivors to post their experiences, with the option of anonymity (Epifano, 2012; Heldman et al., 2018; It Happens Here, 2012; Reed, 2013; Surviving in Numbers, n.d.). For instance, in response to the ED's July 2017 meeting with stakeholders, 114 Survivors of Sexual Assault (2017) wrote an editorial in *Teen Vogue* urging the Trump administration to uphold then-current Title IX enforcement (see Table 3).

On the other side, parental advocacy groups and law professors form the main counter-movements. In 2013, several mothers founded a SMO, Families Advocating for Campus Equality (FACE), which has since grown to hundreds of families (FACE, 2018; Hartocollis & Capecchi, 2017). FACE (2018) identifies as a group of mothers advocating on behalf of their sons, whom they claim were "falsely accused of sexual misconduct" in college. They describe their goal as "Ensuring justice and equitable procedures for both complainants and respondents" and to "balance and protect the interests of all parties involved in a Title IX dispute" (FACE, 2018). Similar to survivor-activists, FACE and its members have engaged in a range of counter-mobilizations: lawsuits, public statements in the media, and lobbying for or testifying on state and federal legislation (Hartocollis & Capecchi, 2017).

While FACE has focused on false accusations and lack of due process, law professors have focused more on the fairness of Title IX guidance and campus policy (see Table 4). In 2017, feminist Harvard Law professors argued to the ED that federal pressure has generated processes that disadvantage the accused; they promoted mediation and restorative justice (Bartholet et al., 2017).

Since 2017, movements have expressed drastically different feelings in response to changes in Title IX guidance. FACE expressed faith in Secretary of Education DeVos' actions, one mother saying, "What she is doing with this issue is spot on" (Hartocollis & Capecchi, 2017). At the National Vigil for Survivors of Campus Sexual Assault, prominent survivor-activist Annie Clark said, "this current administration is rolling back protections for survivors of sexual violence" (Getz, 2017). These disparate responses illustrate how legal mobilization can reinforce existing power relations

or provide opportunities for movements to fuel social change (McCann, 2006). Indeed, results of these movements' efforts remain to be seen.

Now, I analyze the survivor-activist and counter-movements, drawing on social movement literature, gender, and law and society scholarship to analyze unobtrusive mobilization, cause lawyering, and legal education. Much of the attention on the survivor-activist movement has focused on its "stand outside and allocate blame" approach, neglecting its use of the "occupy-and-indoctrinate strategy" (Martin, 2005, p. 102), also known as unobtrusive mobilization (Katzenstein, 1990). In fact, gender scholars have long identified universities as places that sustain the feminist movement at periods of decreased mobilization and visibility (Crossley, 2017; Katzenstein, 1990; Reger, 2012). As such, these behind-the-scenes mobilizers operate within both the social movement and university fields (Edelman et al., 2010), as evidenced by universities changing their sexual violence policies before more recent legal mobilization.

The consequences of trying to foment change from within institutions are debated. Taylor's (2005) work on Title IX coordinators in a pre-college school district suggests that gender equity compliance professionals become committed to feminist ideals through their work. Scholars of the anti-rape movement disagree about whether the movement has declined, de-radicalized, or remained active as it has professionalized (Baker & Bevacqua, 2018; Corrigan, 2013; Messner et al., 2015). While we know much about the national trends in sexual violence policies, we know little about how sexual violence professionals have shaped policies on their campuses, before or after 2011.

Sociologists may also contribute to the study of lawyering by researching to what extent Title IX and Clery professionals, employed as lawyers, engage in cause lawyering, that is, to what extent they behave as activists promoting social movement goals (Edelman, 2016; Marshall & Hale, 2014; McCann & Silverstein, 1998). Sociologists could study how such cause lawyers enact substantive change through the establishment of clear and enforceable policy standards (Edelman, 2016). We could also study the trajectories of various survivor-activists (e.g. Laura Dunn) who attended law school and proceeded to work as cause lawyers for the movement. Another case to study is the Recall Persky Campaign, led by Dr. Michele Dauber, law professor and sociologist, which successfully recalled Judge Aaron Persky, the judge who sentenced Brock Turner to 6 six months in county jail for his high-profile sexual assault of Emily Doe at Stanford University (Deruy, 2018; Read, 2018). Such research may provide further insight into legal consciousness, social movements, and cause lawyering in relation to sexual violence, campus policy, and legal practice.

Both the survivor-activist and counter-movements have drawn on legal education, a form of legal mobilization in which cause lawyers and lay people teach others about the law (Katuna & Holzer, 2016). It remains to be seen how and when university lawyers engage in activist-based legal education or interpret the law for symbolic compliance (Edelman, 2016; Katuna & Holzer, 2016). During the comment period on the proposed Title IX regulations (November 2018–January 2019), both survivor-activist and counter-movement groups were engaged in overt legal education campaigns regarding the proposed Title IX regulations (see Tables 3 and 4).

Feminist professionals on campus represent an engaging area for research on unobtrusive mobilization and legal education (Katuna & Holzer, 2016; Katzenstein, 1990). For example, universities with women's centers and gender studies programs are more compliant with the Clery Act (Boyle, Barr, & Clay-Warner, 2017). Women's centers and victim advocates are the legacy of feminist anti-rape organizing and rape crisis centers (Bevacqua, 2000; Martin, 2005). Because of their professional status, these feminist insiders can advocate for substantive changes regarding campus sexual violence policy, engage in activism, and educate others on the law, all from within the university (Edelman, 2016; Katuna & Holzer, 2016; Martin, 2005).

6 │ CONCLUSION

I have argued that sociologists—specifically researchers who study gender and/or law and society—can contribute to the study of sexual violence on campus through studying laws, policies, and social movements simultaneously. Past research isolated these three areas, limiting sociologists' capacity to study complex social change. I summarized relevant laws, policies, and activism prior to 2011. I then focused on developments in laws, campus policies, and social movements from 2011 through 2018, drawing on sociological analysis of those changes.

Integrated studies could draw on insights from both sociology of gender and law and society. First, sociologists could use the case of campus sexual violence to extend Edelman et al.'s (2010) framework for types of institutional change, which allows scholars to explore the relationships between the law, social movements, and organizations. They argue that three pathways of institutional change exist: exogenous shock (a sudden, inciting event), endogenous shift (a gradual spread of ideas between laws, social movements, and organizations), and hybrid change (a combination of exogenous shock and endogenous shift) (Edelman et al., 2010). Studying campus sexual violence from 2011 through 2018 could reveal hybrid change; if #MeToo is an exogenous shock, future research could illustrate the legal changes, policy changes, and social movement actions that made it possible. Gendering Edelman et al.'s (2010) framework would allow scholars to further explore feminist mobilization within institutions.

Second, historical and longitudinal research would complement current research on contemporary law, campus policy, and social movements, giving sociologists insight into long-term social change. Researchers could utilize university archives and interviews with community members to analyze the relationship between local laws, campus policies, and social movement activity at one university over time. Such research could uncover how actors within universities have unobtrusively mobilized to promote policy changes (Katzenstein, 1990, 1997). Such a study could also evaluate compliance professionals' attempts at substantive change.

Third, although schools' obligations to address sexual violence are housed under Title IX and the Clery and Campus SaVE Acts, sociologists know relatively little about activists' legal mobilization through Clery and Campus SaVE complaints. Some activists, such as those at Occidental College, have successfully filed Clery complaints, which resulted in OCR investigations and university policy changes (Heldman et al., 2018). Scholars could explore the process of how activists choose to file certain types of federal complaints, focusing on the dispute transformation process and the role of peers, professors, and cause lawyers (Albiston, 2005; Blackstone, Uggen, & McLaughlin, 2009; Felstiner et al., 1980).

In closing, I have encouraged sociologists, especially those who study gender and/or law and society, to study the interplay between laws, university policies, and social movements regarding campus sexual violence. Over a year later, #MeToo continues to fuel debates over gender politics, justice, and institutional power. My synthesis of a rapidly growing research area shows the myriad possibilities for sociologists to contribute to the study of campus sexual violence and complex social change.

ENDNOTES

¹Feminist scholars debate whether to use the term victim or survivor (Martin, 2005; Projansky, 2001). I will use survivor to refer to someone who has experienced sexual violence.

²By sexual violence, I mean sexual assault and sexual harassment. I include sexual harassment since Title IX frames sexual assault as a legal issue of sexual harassment. I acknowledge that calling sexual harassment violence has political drawbacks (Saguy, 2000).

³As of this writing, the proposed Title IX regulations have not been finalized.

⁶Its full name is the Jeanne Clery Disclosure of Campus Security Policy and Campus Crime Statistics Act.

⁸These include: Take Back the Night, The Clothesline Project, Sexual Assault Awareness Month, the Vagina Monologues, Walk a Mile in Her Shoes, and SlutWalk.

⁹For case law, see NACUA (n.d.). For federal guidance and law, see Jessup-Anger, Lopez, and Koss (2018) and Heldman et al. (2018).

⁴20 U.S.C. §§ 1681-1868 (rev. 2015).

⁵Franklin v. Gwinnett County Public School, 503 U.S. 60, 75 (1992).

⁷Public Law 102-325 § 486(c).

¹⁰²⁰ U.S.C. § 1092(f) (rev. 2013).

¹¹Schools often talk about Clery and Campus SaVE obligations interchangeably. These compliance professionals are often called Clery compliance coordinators or serve as part of a Clery oversight board.

- ¹²Cal. Ed. Code §§ 67380-67386 (2014); N.Y. Educ. Law §§ 6439-6449 (2015); Conn. Gen. Stat. §§ 10a-55n-10a-55q (2016); Preventing Sexual Violence in Higher Education Act. 110 III. Comp. Stat. 155/1-99 (2018).
- ¹³This standard requires that the allegations more likely than not occurred.
- ¹⁴Reporting sexual harassment is a much murkier area, so I focus on sexual assault here.
- ¹⁵See Zehr (2015), Koss et al. (2014), and Karp et al. (2016) for more on specific practices.
- ¹⁶The proposed Title IX regulations would allow schools to pause their investigations if a survivor also reported to the police, launching a police investigation (Press Office, Department of Education, 2018).
- ¹⁷For a database of Title IX complaints, see https://projects.chronicle.com/titleix/
- ¹⁸The Campus SaVE Act went into effect in 2015 (Bishop, 2015).

ORCID

Nona Maria Gronert https://orcid.org/0000-0003-2532-8064

REFERENCES

- 114 Survivors of Sexual Assault (2017). Betsy DeVos, this is what sexual assault survivors want you to know. *Teen Vogue*. Retrieved from https://www.teenvogue.com/story/sexual-assault-survivors-write-letter-to-betsy-devos
- Acker, J. (1990). Hierarchies, jobs, bodies: A theory of gendered organizations. Gender & Society, 4(2), 139–158. https://doi.org/10.1177/089124390004002002
- Albiston, C. R. (2005). Bargaining in the shadow of social institutions: Competing discourses and social change in workplace mobilization of civil rights. *Law and Society Review*, 39(1), 11–50.
- Armstrong, E. A., Gleckman-Krut, M., & Johnson, L. (2018). Silence, power, and inequality: An intersectional approach to sexual violence. *Annual Review of Sociology*, 44(1), 99–122, null. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev-soc-073117-041410
- Armstrong, E. A., Johnson, L., & Bedera, N. (2018). Know your IX: Implications of the Clery Act and Title IX Policies for university communities. Presented at the Sociologists for Women in Society 2018 Winter Meeting, Atlanta, GA.
- Baker, C. N., & Bevacqua, M. (2018). Challenging narratives of the anti-rape movement's decline. *Violence Against Women*, 24(3), 350–376. https://doi.org/10.1177/1077801216689164
- Bartholet, E., Gertner, N., Halley, J. E., & Gersen, J. S. (2017). Fairness for all students under Title IX. Retrieved from https://dash.harvard.edu/handle/1/33789434
- Bauer-Wolf, J. (2017). Controversial Georgia sexual assault bill prompts debate on reporting. Retrieved July 31, 2018, from https://www.insidehighered.com/advice/2017/07/28/universities-should-take-concrete-actions-stop-sex-ual-assault-essay
- Bevacqua, M. (2000). Rape on the public agenda: Feminism and the politics of sexual assault. UPNE.
- Blackstone, A., Uggen, C., & McLaughlin, H. (2009). Legal consciousness and responses to sexual harassment. Law and Society Review, 43(3), 631–668. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1540-5893.2009.00384.x
- Boyle, K. M., Barr, A., & Clay-Warner, J. (2017). The effects of feminist mobilization and women's status on universities' reporting of rape. *Journal of School Violence*, 16(3), 317–330. https://doi.org/10.1080/15388220.2017.1318580
- Bridges, T. S. (2010). Men just weren't made to do this. Gender & Society, 24(1), 5–30. https://doi.org/10.1177/0891243209356924
- Burke, T. (2019, March). An evening with Tarana Burke. Distinguished Lecture Series, Wisconsin Union Directorate. Lecture conducted from the University of Wisconsin-Madison, Malison, WI.
- Campbell, R., Wasco, S. M., Ahrens, C. E., Self, T., & Barnes, H. E. (2001). Preventing the "second rape": Rape survivors' experiences with community service providers. *Journal of Interpersonal Violence*, 16(12), 1239–1259. https://doi.org/10.1177/088626001016012002
- Cantalupo, N. (2013). "Decriminalizing" campus institutional responses to peer sexual violence. In B. Fisher, & J. J. Sloan (Eds.), Campus crime: Legal, social, and policy perspectives (pp. 63–89). Springfield, IL: Charles C. Thomas, Publisher.
- Cantalupo, N. (2016). For the Title IX civil rights movement: Congratulations and cautions. *Yale Law Journal*, 125. Retrieved from https://www.yalelawjournal.org/forum/for-the-title-ix-civil-rights-movement-congratulations-and-cautions
- Cantor, D., Fisher, B., Chibnall, S., Bruce, C., Townsend, R., Thomas, G., & Lee, H. (2015). Report on the AAU Campus Climate Survey on Sexual Assault and Sexual Misconduct. Westat. Retrieved from https://ias.virginia.edu/sites/ias.virginia.edu/files/University%20of%20Virginia_2015_climate_final_report.pdf

- Cares, A. C., Banyard, V. L., Moynihan, M. M., Williams, L. M., Potter, S. J., & Stapleton, J. G. (2015). Changing attitudes about being a bystander to violence: Translating an in-person sexual violence prevention program to a new campus. *Violence Against Women*, 21(2), 165–187. https://doi.org/10.1177/1077801214564681
- CBS/AP (2017). More than 12M "Me Too" Facebook posts, comments, reactions in 24 hours. CBS News. Retrieved from https://www.cbsnews.com/news/metoo-more-than-12-million-facebook-posts-comments-reactions-24-hours/
- Codrea-Rado, A. (2017). #MeToo floods social media with stories of harassment and assault. *The New York Times*. Retrieved from https://www.nytimes.com/2017/10/16/technology/metoo-twitter-facebook.html
- Coker, A. L., Bush, H. M., Fisher, B. S., Swan, S. C., Williams, C. M., Clear, E. R., & DeGue, S. (2016). Multi-college bystander intervention evaluation for violence prevention. *American Journal of Preventive Medicine*, 50(3), 295–302. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.amepre.2015.08.034
- Coker, A. L., Cook-Craig, P. G., Williams, C. M., Fisher, B. S., Clear, E. R., Garcia, L. S., & Hegge, L. M. (2011). Evaluation of green dot: An active bystander intervention to reduce sexual violence on college campuses. *Violence Against Women*, 17(6), 777–796. https://doi.org/10.1177/1077801211410264
- Collins, P. H., & Bilge, S. (2016). Intersectionality. Hoboken, NJ: John Wiley & Sons.
- Corrigan, R. (2013). Up against a wall: Rape reform and the failure of success. New York: NYU Press.
- Crossley, A. D. (2017). Finding feminism: Millennial activists and the unfinished gender revolution. New York: NYU Press.
- Department of Education (2018). Nondiscrimination on the basis of sex in education programs or activities receiving federal financial assistance. Retrieved December 22, 2018, from https://www.federalregister.gov/documents/2018/11/29/2018-25314/nondiscrimination-on-the-basis-of-sex-in-education-programs-or-activities-receiving-federal
- Deruy, E. (2018). Meet Michele Dauber, the woman who won the Persky recall. *The Mercury News*. Retrieved March 4, 2018 from https://www.mercurynews.com/2018/06/10/meet-michele-dauber-the-woman-who-won-the-persky-recall/
- Dunn, L. L. (2014). Addressing sexual violence in higher education: Ensuring compliance with the Clery Act, Title IX and VAWA. Georgetown Journal of Gender and the Law, 15, 563–584.
- Edelman, L. B. (2016). Working law: Courts, corporations, and symbolic civil rights. Chicago, IL: University of Chicago Press.
- Edelman, L. B., Leachman, G., & McAdam, D. (2010). On law, organizations, and social movements. *Annual Review of Law and Social Science*, 6(1), 653–685. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev-lawsocsci-102209-152842
- Edmondson, C., & Tracy, M. (2018). 'It can happen even to guys': Ohio State wrestlers detail abuse, saying #UsToo. The New York Times. Retrieved from https://www.nytimes.com/2018/08/02/us/politics/ohio-state-wrestlers-abuse-metoo.html
- Eigenberg, H., & Belknap, J. (2017). Title IX and mandatory reporting: A help or a hindrance? In C. Kaukinen, M. H. Miller, & R. A. Powers (Eds.), Addressing violence against women on college campuses (pp. 186–201). Philadelphia, Pennsylvania: Temple University Press.
- Eigenberg, H., Belknap, J., & Bonnes, S. (2017). Managing the backlash. In C. Kaukinen, M. H. Miller, & R. A. Powers (Eds.), Addressing violence against women on college campuses (pp. 285–303). Philadelphia, Pennsylvania: Temple University Press.
- EROC (n.d.). FAQs. Retrieved July 28, 2018, from http://endrapeoncampus.org/faq/
- Epifano, A. (2012). An account of sexual assault at Amherst College. *The Amherst Student*. Retrieved from http://amherststudent.amherst.edu/?q=article/2012/10/17/account-sexual-assault-amherst-college&utm_content=buffer58-abc&utm_source=buffer&utm_medium=twitter&utm_campaign=Buffer
- Ewick, P., & Silbey, S. S. (1998). The common place of law: Stories from everyday life. Chicago: University of Chicago Press.
- FACE (2018). Families Advocating for Campus Equality (FACE). Retrieved July 31, 2018, from https://www.facecampusequality.org/
- Felstiner, W. L., Abel, R. L., & Sarat, A. (1980). The emergence and transformation of disputes: Naming, blaming, claiming Law and Society Review, 15, 631–654. https://doi.org/10.2307/3053505
- Ferree, M. M., & Hess, B. (2002). Controversy and coalition. London, US: Routledge. Retrieved from http://site.ebrary.com/lib/alltitles/docDetail.action?docID=10053805
- Ferree, M. M., & Mueller, C. M. (2006). Gendering social movement theory: Opportunities, organizations and discourses in women's movements worldwide. In A. Weckwert, & U. Wischermann (Eds.), Das Jahrhundert des Feminismus: Streifzüge durch nationale und internationale Bewegungen und Theorien (pp. 39–60). Königstein, Germany: Ulrike Helmer Verlag.
- Garcia, S. E. (2017). The woman who created #MeToo long before hashtags. *The New York Times*. Retrieved from https://www.nytimes.com/2017/10/20/us/me-too-movement-tarana-burke.html

- Getz, A. (2017). Activists and survivors convene for campus sexual assault vigil. *The Hoya*. Retrieved from http://www.thehoya.com/activists-survivors-convene-campus-sexual-assault-vigil/
- Goss, K. A. (2013). The paradox of gender equality: How American women's groups gained and lost their public voice. Ann Arbor, MI: University of Michigan Press.
- Green, E. L. (2018). New U.S. sexual misconduct rules bolster rights of accused and protect colleges. *The New York Times*. Retrieved from https://www.nytimes.com/2018/08/29/us/politics/devos-campus-sexual-assault.html
- Greenberg, M. A., & Messner, M. A. (2014). Before prevention: The trajectory and tensions of feminist antiviolence. In *Gendered perspectives on conflict and violence: Part B* (Vol. 18B) (pp. 225–249). Bingley, UK: Emerald Group Publishing Limited. https://doi.org/10.1108/S1529-21262014000018B013
- Halley, J. (2014). Trading the megaphone for the gavel in Title IX enforcement. Harvard Law Review Forum, 128, 103.
- Halley, J. (2016). The move to affirmative consent. Signs: Journal of Women in Culture and Society, 42(1), 257–279. https://doi.org/10.1086/686904
- Hartocollis, A., & Capecchi, C. (2017). 'Willing to do everything,' mothers defend sons accused of sexual assault. *The New York Times*. Retrieved from https://www.nytimes.com/2017/10/22/us/campus-sex-assault-mothers.html
- Heldman, C., Ackerman, A. R., & Breckenridge-Jackson, I. (2018). The new campus anti-rape movement: Internet activism and social justice. Lanham, MD: Lexington Books.
- Holland, K. J., & Cortina, L. M. (2017a). "It happens to girls all the time": Examining sexual assault survivors' reasons for not using campus supports. American Journal of Community Psychology, 59(1-2), 50-64. https://doi.org/10.1002/ajcp.12126
- Holland, K. J., & Cortina, L. M. (2017b). The evolving landscape of Title IX: Predicting mandatory reporters' responses to sexual assault disclosures. *Law and Human Behavior*, 41(5), 429–439. https://doi.org/10.1037/lhb0000253
- It Happens Here (2012). About. Retrieved July 28, 2018, from https://ithappenshereamherst.wordpress.com/about/
- Jessup-Anger, J., Lopez, E., & Koss, M. P. (2018). History of sexual violence in higher education. New Directions for Student Services, 2018(161), 9–19.
- Johnson, A., & Hoover, S. (2015). The potential of sexual consent interventions on college campuses: A literature review on the barriers to establishing affirmative sexual consent. PURE Insights, 4(1). Retrieved from http://digitalcommons.wou. edu/pure/vol4/iss1/5
- Kamis, K. (2016). Powerful or playful?: An investigation of the effectiveness of walk a mile in their shoes events. Kent State University. Retrieved from https://etd.ohiolink.edu/pg_10?0::NO:10:P10_ACCESSION_NUM:ksuhonors1461240861
- Karp, D. R., Shackford-Bradley, J., Wilson, R. J., Williamsen, K. M., Llewellyn, J. J., Kallem, H., & Koss, M. P. (2016). Campus PRISM: A report on promoting restorative initiatives for sexual misconduct on college campuses. Saratoga Springs, NY: Skidmore College Project on Restorative Justice.
- Katuna, B., & Holzer, E. (2016). Unobtrusively stretching law: Legal education, activism, and reclaiming title IX. Social Movement Studies, 15(1), 80–96. https://doi.org/10.1080/14742837.2014.995079
- Katzenstein, M. F. (1990). Feminism within American institutions: Unobtrusive mobilization in the 1980s. Signs: Journal of Women in Culture and Society, 16(1), 27–54. https://doi.org/10.1086/494644
- Katzenstein, M. F. (1997). Stepsisters: Feminist movement activism in different institutional spaces. In D. S. Meyer, & S. Tarrow (Eds.), The social movement society: Contentious politics for a new century (pp. 195–216). Lanham, MD: Rowman & Littlefield Publishers.
- Khan, S. R., Hirsch, J. S., Wambold, A., & Mellins, C. A. (2018). "I didn't want to be 'that girl'": The social risks of labeling, telling, and reporting sexual assault. Sociological Science, 5, 432–460. https://doi.org/10.15195/v5.a19
- Kingkade, T. (2017). Campus rape's toughest young attorney is ready for Trump and DeVos. Retrieved May 15, 2017, from https://www.buzzfeed.com/tylerkingkade/laura-dunns-campus-rape-fight
- Kirkpatrick, C., & Kanin, E. (1957). Male sex aggression on a university campus. *American Sociological Review*, 22(1), 52–58. https://doi.org/10.2307/2088765
- Kiss, A. (2013). The Jeanne Clery Act: A summary of the law and its evolution in higher education. In B. Fisher, & J. J. Sloan (Eds.), Campus crime: Legal, social, and policy perspectives (3rd ed.) (pp. 33–45). Springfield, IL: Charles C. Thomas, Publisher.
- Kleinhans, M. M., & Macdonald, R. A. (1997). What is a critical legal pluralism? Canadian Journal of Law & Society/La Revue Canadienne Droit et Société, 12(02), 25–46. https://doi.org/10.1017/S0829320100005342
- Know Your IX (n.d.). Learn about know your IX. Retrieved July 28, 2018, from https://www.knowyourix.org/about/
- Koss, M. P., Wilgus, J. K., & Williamsen, K. M. (2014). Campus sexual misconduct: Restorative justice approaches to enhance compliance with Title IX guidance. *Trauma*, *Violence* & *Abuse*, 15(3), 242–257. https://doi.org/10.1177/1524838014521500

- Kretschmer, K., & Barber, K. (2016). Men at the march: Feminist movement boundaries and men's participation in Take Back the Night and Slutwalk. *Mobilization: An International Quarterly*, 21(3), 283–300. https://doi.org/10.17813/1086-671X-20-3-283
- Kuznick, L., & Ryan, M. (2008). Changing social norms—Title IX and Legal Activism: Comments from the Spring 2007 Harvard Journal of Law & (and) Gender Conference. *Harvard Journal of Law and Gender*, 31, 367–377.
- Lonsway, K. A. (1996). Preventing acquaintance rape through education: What do we know? *Psychology of Women Quarterly*, 20(2), 229–265. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1471-6402.1996.tb00469.x
- Marshall, A. M. (2003). Injustice frames, legality, and the everyday construction of sexual harassment. Law & Social Inquiry, 28(3), 659–689. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1747-4469.2003.tb00211.x
- Marshall, A. M., & Hale, D. C. (2014). Cause lawyering. *Annual Review of Law and Social Science*, 10, 301–320. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev-lawsocsci-102612-133932
- Martin, P. Y. (2005). Rape work: Victims, gender, and emotions in organization and community context. New York: Routledge.
- Martin, P. Y. (2016). The rape prone culture of academic contexts: Fraternities and athletics. *Gender & Society*, 30(1), 30–43. https://doi.org/10.1177/0891243215612708
- Matthews, N. A. (2005). Confronting rape: The feminist anti-rape movement and the state. New York, NY: Routledge.
- McCann, M. (2006). Law and social movements: Contemporary perspectives. *Annual Review of Law and Social Science*, 2(1), 17–38. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev.lawsocsci.2.081805.105917
- McCann, M., & Silverstein, H. (1998). Rethinking Law's "allurements:" A relational analysis of social movement lawyers in the United States. In A. Sarat, & S. Scheingold (Eds.), Cause lawyering: Political commitments and professional responsibilities (pp. 261–292). Oxford, UK: Oxford University Press.
- McCaughey, M., & Cermele, J. (2017). Changing the hidden curriculum of campus rape prevention and education: Women's self-defense as a key protective factor for a public health model of prevention. *Trauma*, *Violence* & *Abuse*, 18(3), 287–302. https://doi.org/10.1177/1524838015611674
- McMahon, S., Wood, L., Cusano, J., & Macri, L. M. (2018). Campus sexual assault: Future directions for research. Sexual Abuse, 31, 270–295. https://doi.org/10.1177/1079063217750864
- me too. (2018). You are not Alone. Retrieved July 4, 2018, from metoomvmt.org
- Mellins, C. A., Walsh, K., Sarvet, A. L., Wall, M., Gilbert, L., Santelli, J. S., ... Hirsch, J. S. (2017). Sexual assault incidents among college undergraduates: Prevalence and factors associated with risk. PLoS ONE, 12(11), e0186471. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0186471
- Merry, S. E. (1988). Legal pluralism. Law and Society Review, 22, 869-896.
- Messner, M. A., Greenberg, M. A., & Peretz, T. (2015). Some men: Feminist allies and the movement to end violence against women (1st ed.). New York, NY: Oxford University Press.
- Milano, A. [Alyssa_Milano] (2017). If you've been sexual harassed or assaulted write 'me too' as a reply to this tweet. Retrieved from https://twitter.com/Alyssa_Milano/status/919659438700670976/photo/1
- Miller, M. H. (2017). From sexual harassment to sexual violence: The evolution of Title IX's response to sexual victimization. In C. Kaukinen, M. H. Miller, & R. A. Powers (Eds.), *Addressing violence against women on college campuses* (pp. 97–112). Philadelphia, Pennsylvania: Temple University Press.
- Muehlenhard, C. L., Humphreys, T. P., Jozkowski, K. N., & Peterson, Z. D. (2016). The complexities of sexual consent among college students: A conceptual and empirical review. *The Journal of Sex Research*, 53(4–5), 457–487. https://doi.org/10.1080/00224499.2016.1146651
- NACUA (n.d.). Cases & developments. Retrieved December 22, 2018, from https://www.nacua.org/cases-developments
- NASPA (n.d.). Sexual assault prevention programs—Colleges & universities. Retrieved September 2, 2018, from https://cultureofrespect.org/colleges-universities/programs/
- OCR (2011). Dear Colleague Letter from Assistant Secretary for Civil Rights Russlynn Ali—Pg 1. Retrieved May 14, 2017, from https://www2.ed.gov/about/offices/list/ocr/letters/colleague-201104.html
- OCR (2014). Questions and answers on Title IX and sexual violence. Retrieved from https://www.google.com/url?sa=t&rct=j&q=&esrc=s&source=web&cd=1&ved=2ahUKEwjO6I-du8ncAhUIAZoKHaAQDbAQFjAAegQIARAC&url=https%3A%2F%2Fwww2.ed.gov%2Fabout%2Foffices%2Flist%2Focr%2Fdocs%2Fqa-201404-title-ix.pdf&usg=AOvVaw3WCjXwNDrrujuKBr4gBFfb
- OCR (2015). Dear Colleague Letter: Title IX coordinators [laws; guides]. Retrieved May 15, 2017, from https://www2.ed. gov/policy/rights/guid/ocr/title-ix-coordinators.html
- OCR (2017a). Dear Colleague Letter [investigative reports; monitoring reports; policy guidance]. Retrieved July 23, 2018, from https://www2.ed.gov/about/offices/list/ocr/frontpage/faq/rr/policyguidance/sex.html

- OCR (2017b). Q&A on sexual misconduct [investigative reports; monitoring reports; policy guidance]. Retrieved August 5, 2018, from https://www2.ed.gov/about/offices/list/ocr/frontpage/faq/rr/policyguidance/sex.html
- Office for Civil Rights (2013). Dear Colleague Letter from Acting Assistant Secretary for Civil Rights Seth M. Galanter [FAQs; laws]. Retrieved May 15, 2017, from https://www2.ed.gov/about/offices/list/ocr/letters/colleague-201304.html
- Pérez-Peña, R. (2013). Activists at colleges network to fight sexual assault. *The New York Times*. Retrieved from http://www.nytimes.com/2013/03/20/education/activists-at-colleges-network-to-fight-sexual-assault.html
- Polletta, F. (1998). "it was like a fever ..." Narrative and identity in social protest. *Social Problems*, 45(2), 137–159. https://doi.org/10.2307/3097241
- Press Office, Department of Education (2018). Secretary DeVos: Proposed Title IX rule provides clarity for schools, support for survivors, and due process rights for all|U.S. Department of Education. Retrieved December 22, 2018, from https://www.ed.gov/news/press-releases/secretary-devos-proposed-title-ix-rule-provides-clarity-schools-support-survivors-and-due-process-rights-all
- Projansky, S. (2001). Watching rape: Film and television in postfeminist culture. New York and London: NYU Press.
- Read, B. (2018). Rape culture is on the ballot in California. Vogue. Retrieved March 4, 2018 from https://www.vogue.com/projects/13543901/brock-turner-judge-aaron-persky-recall-election-california
- Reed, T. (2013). After being failed by my college's administration, I posted my rapist's name and photo on the Internet. Retrieved July 28, 2018, from https://www.xojane.com/issues/tucker-reed-outs-rapist-at-usc
- Reger, J. (2012). Everywhere and nowhere: Contemporary feminism in the United States. New York: NY: Oxford University Press.
- Reger, J. (2014). Micro-cohorts, feminist discourse, and the emergence of the Toronto SlutWalk. *Feminist Formations*, 26(1), 49–69. https://doi.org/10.1353/ff.2014.0005
- Reynolds, C. (2018). The mobilization of Title IX across U.S. colleges and universities, 1994–2014. *Social Problems*, 1–29. https://doi.org/10.1093/socpro/spy005
- Richards, T. N. (2016). An updated review of institutions of higher education's responses to sexual assault: Results from a nationally representative sample. *Journal of Interpersonal Violence*. 0886260516658757. https://doi.org/10.1177/0886260516658757
- Sabina, C., & Ho, L. Y. (2014). Campus and college victim responses to sexual assault and dating violence: Disclosure, service utilization, and service provision. *Trauma*, *Violence* & *Abuse*, 15(3), 201–226. https://doi.org/10.1177/1524838014521322
- Sabina, C., Verdiglione, N., & Zadnik, E. (2017). Campus responses to dating violence and sexual assault: Information from university representatives. *Journal of Aggression, Maltreatment & Trauma*, 26(1), 88–102. https://doi.org/10.1080/10926771.2016.1225143
- Saguy, A. C. (2000). Employment discrimination or sexual violence? Defining sexual harassment in American and French law. Law and Society Review, 34(4), 1091–1128. https://doi.org/10.2307/3115132
- Sanday, P. R. (2007). Fraternity gang rape: Sex, brotherhood, and privilege on campus. New York, NY, US: NYU Press.
- Savino, C. (2015). "Nobody's saying we're opposed to complying": Barriers to university compliance with VAWA and Title IX. Cornell Law Library Prize for Exemplary Student Research Papers. Retrieved from https://scholarship.law.cornell.edu/cllsrp/9
- Scott, E. K. (2000). Everyone against racism: Agency and the production of meaning in the anti-racism practices of two feminist organizations. *Theory and Society*, 29(6), 785–818. https://doi.org/10.1023/A:1026781002398
- Serad, S. (2014). In California, yes means yes. Bitch Media. Retrieved July 31, 2018 from https://www.bitchmedia.org/post/in-california-yes-means-yes
- Shankar, I. (2017). Universities should take concrete actions to stop sexual assault (essay)|Inside Higher Ed. Retrieved September 2, 2018, from https://www.insidehighered.com/advice/2017/07/28/universities-should-take-concrete-actions-stop-sexual-assault-essay
- Silbey, S. S. (2005). After legal consciousness. Annual Review of Law and Social Science, 1, 323–368. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev.lawsocsci.1.041604.115938
- Simon, A. E. (2004). Alexander v. Yale University: An informal history. In C. A. MacKinnon, & R. B. Siegel (Eds.), *Directions in sexual harassment law* (pp. 51–59). New Haven and London: Yale University Press.
- Smith, T. (2017). After assault, some campuses focus on healing over punishment. NPR All Things Considered. Retrieved from https://www.npr.org/2017/07/25/539334346/restorative-justice-an-alternative-to-the-process-campuses-use-for-sexual-assaul
- Somanader, T. (2014). President Obama launches the "It's On Us" campaign to end sexual assault on campus. Retrieved September 7, 2016, from https://www.whitehouse.gov/blog/2014/09/19/president-obama-launches-its-us-campaign-end-sexual-assault-campus

- Suran, E. (2014). Title IX and social media: Going beyond the law. Michigan Journal of Gender and the Law, 21, 273.
- Surviving in Numbers (n.d.). Surviving in numbers. Retrieved July 28, 2018, from https://survivinginnumbers.org/
- Swink, S. (2018). Texas A&M to review policies following student backlash on sexual assault. Retrieved August 3, 2018, from https://theglobepost.com/2018/07/10/texas-university-sexual-assault/
- Tamanaha, B. Z. (2001). A non-essentialist legal pluralism. In A general jurisprudence of law and society (pp. 171–205). Oxford, UK: Oxford University Press.
- Taylor, J. (2005). Who manages feminist-inspired reform? An in-depth look at Title IX coordinators in the United States. *Gender & Society*, 19(3), 358–375. https://doi.org/10.1177/0891243204272616
- The Chronicle of Higher Education (n.d.). Title IX investigation tracker. Retrieved July 23, 2018, from http://projects.chronicle.com/titleix/
- Tinkler, J. E. (2013). How do sexual harassment policies shape gender beliefs? An exploration of the moderating effects of norm adherence and gender. *Social Science Research*, 42(5), 1269–1283. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. ssresearch.2013.05.002
- Tinkler, J. E. (2018). Sexual harassment training: Promises, pitfalls, and future directions. Retrieved September 2, 2018, from http://www.asanet.org/news-events/footnotes/jun-jul-aug-2018/features/sexual-harassment-training-promises-pitfalls-and-future-directions
- Tinkler, J. E., Li, Y. E., & Mollborn, S. (2007). Can legal interventions change beliefs? The effect of exposure to sexual harassment policy on men's gender beliefs. *Social Psychology Quarterly*, 70(4), 480–494. https://doi.org/10.1177/019027250707000413
- U.S. Department of Education (2016). The handbook for campus safety and security reporting. Retrieved from https://www2.ed.gov/admins/lead/safety/campus.html
- Volokh, E. (2015). Open letter from 16 Penn Law School professors about Title IX and sexual assault complaints. Retrieved August 3, 2018, from https://perma.cc/Z2Y8-JBSH
- Wamboldt, A., Khan, S. R., Mellins, C. A., & Hirsch, J. S. (2018). Friends, strangers, and bystanders: Informal practices of sexual assault intervention. *Global Public Health*, 14(1), 1–12.
- Weiss, K. G., & Lasky, N. V. (2017). Mandatory reporting of sexual misconduct at college: A critical perspective. *Journal of School Violence*, 16(3), 259–270. https://doi.org/10.1080/15388220.2017.1318575
- White House (2014). Not alone: The first report of the White House Task Force to Protect Students From Sexual Assault. Retrieved from https://www.justice.gov/ovw/page/file/905942/download
- Zehr, H. (2015). The little book of restorative justice: Revised and updated. New York: Skyhorse Publishing, Inc.

Laws Referenced

An Act Concerning Affirmative Consent, Conn. Gen. Stat. §§ 10a-55n-10a-55q (2016).

Campus SaVE Act, 20 U.S.C. § 1092(f) (rev. 2013).

Enough is Enough, N.Y. Educ. Law §§ 6439-6449 (2015).

Preventing Sexual Violence in Higher Education Act, 110 III. Comp. Stat. 155/1-99 (2018).

Title IX, 20 U.S.C. §§ 1681-1868 (rev. 2015).

Va. Code Ann. §§ 23.1-806 through 808 (2017).

Yes Means Yes, Cal. Ed. Code §§ 67380-67386 (2014).

References for Tables 1 - 4

- Anderson, N. (2018). Lawsuit challenges Trump's rollback of guidance on campus sexual violence. *The Washington Post: Grade Point*, Retrieved July 31, 2018, from https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/grade-point/wp/2018/01/25/lawsuit-challenges-trumps-rollback-of-guidance-on-campus-sexual-violence/
- Anon (2017). Four Harvard Law faculty ask DOE to change campus sexual-assault policies. *Harvard Law Today*, Retrieved July 31, 2018, from https://today.law.harvard.edu/four-harvard-law-faculty-ask-doe-change-campus-sexual-assault-policies/
- AP (2018). World champion gymnast sues Karolyis and other groups over Nassar abuse. *The Guardian*, Retrieved July 31, 2018 from http://www.theguardian.com/sport/2018/may/01/sabrina-vega-lawsuit-karolyis-usa-gymnastics-usoc
- Barry, D. Kovaleski, S.F., & Macur, J. (2018). As F.B.I. took a year to pursue the Nassar Case, dozens say they were molested. The New York Times, February 8.

- Bartholet, E. et al. (2014). Rethink Harvard's sexual harassment policy. *The Boston Globe*, Retrieved July 31, 2018, from https://www.bostonglobe.com/opinion/2014/10/14/rethink-harvard-sexual-harassment-policy/HFDDiZN7nU2UwuUuWMnqbM/story.html
- Bauer-Wolf, J. (2017b). State campus rape laws could be problematic under new administration, Retrieved August 5, 2018, from https://www.insidehighered.com/news/2017/09/06/state-campus-rape-laws-could-be-problematic-under-new-administration
- Bennett, J. (2011). Title IX complaint against Yale: Women allege a 'culture of silence' on campus. *The Daily Beast*, Retrieved July 23, 2018, from https://www.thedailybeast.com/articles/2011/04/02/title-ix-complaint-against-yale-women-allege-a-culture-of-silence-on-campus
- Bishop, T. (2013). Title IX Trouble. The Vanderbilt Hustler, Retrieved July 23, 2018, from https://issuu.com/vanderbilthustler/docs/hustler 11 20 13
- Bishop, T. (2015). How congress is impacting the fight against campus rape—The Atlantic. Retrieved May 15, 2017, from https://www.theatlantic.com/education/archive/2015/09/the-laws-targeting-campus-rape-culture/404824/
- Brodsky, A. (2013). Join survivors to call on the Department of Education to enforce Title IX. Feministing. Retrieved July 4, 2018, from http://feministing.com/2013/07/03/join-survivors-to-call-on-the-department-of-education-to-enforce-title-ix/
- Brubaker, S. J., & Mancini, C. (2017). The impact of increased state regulation of campus sexual assault practices: Perspectives of campus personnel. *Journal of School Violence*, 16(3), 286–301. https://doi.org/10.1080/15388220.2017.1318577
- Clark, A. E., & Pino, A. L. (2016). We believe you: Survivors of campus sexual assault speak out. New York: Holt Paperbacks.
- Daponte-Smith, N. (2016). Yale students push for affirmative consent. *The Yale Daily News*, Retrieved August 30, 2018, from https://yaledailynews.com/blog/2016/03/04/yale-students-push-for-affirmative-consent/
- Delbyck, C. (2016). Lady Gaga made Hollywood cry with powerful Oscars performance. *Huffington Post*, Retrieved August 5, 2018, from https://www.huffingtonpost.com/entry/lady-gaga-performance-til-it-happens-to-you-oscars_us_56d335b5e4b0bf0dab32767b
- Democracy Forward (2018). SurvJustice, ERA, VRLC v. Dept. of Education. Democracy forward. Retrieved July 31, 2018, from https://democracyforward.org/work/survjustice-era-vrlc-v-dept-education/
- EROC (n.d.-b) Policy reform: State legislation. Our Services: Policy Reform. Retrieved August 5, 2018, from http://endrapeoncampus.org/our-services-1/#reform
- EROC (n.d.-c) Yes means yes. "Yes Means Yes" & Affirmative Consent. Retrieved July 31, 2018, from http://endrapeoncampus.org/yes-means-yes/
- Foderaro, L. W. (2011). At Yale, some say misogyny goes unheeded. *The New York Times*, Retrieved July 23, 2018, from https://www.nytimes.com/2011/04/08/nyregion/08yale.html
- Gassó, J. (2011). Yale under federal investigation for possible Title IX violations. *The Yale Daily News*, Retrieved July 13, 2018, from https://yaledailynews.com/blog/2011/04/01/yale-under-federal-investigation-for-possible-title-ix-violations/
- Green, E. L., & Stolberg, S. G. (2017). Campus rape policies get a new look as the accused get DeVos's ear. *The New York Times*, Retrieved July 12, 2018, from https://www.nytimes.com/2017/07/12/us/politics/campus-rape-betsy-devostitle-iv-education-trump-candice-jackson.html
- Kingkade, T. (2013) College sexual assault victim advocates hail VAWA passage. *Huffington Post*, Retrived July 31, 2018, from https://www.huffingtonpost.com/2013/03/01/college-sexual-assault-vawa_n_2786838.html
- Kipnis, L. (2017). Unwanted advances: Sexual paranoia comes to campusHarperCollins.
- Kirby, J. (2018). Michigan State's Larry Nassar Fallout has begun. Vox. Retrieved August 6, 2018, from https://www.vox.com/policy-and-politics/2018/1/30/16934634/michigan-state-larry-nassar-settlement-investigations
- Know Your IX (n.d.-b) State playbook. *Know Your IX*. Retrieved August 5, 2018, from https://www.knowyourix.org/statepolicy-playbook/
- Kreighbaum, A. (2017.) Advocates hold vigil at DE for survivors of campus assaults. *Inside Higher Ed*, Retrieved July 31, 2018, from https://www.insidehighered.com/news/2017/10/20/advocates-hold-vigil-education-department-survivors-campus-assaults
- Kwiatkoswki, M., Alesia, M., & Evans, T. (2016.) A blind eye to sex abuse: How USA gymnastics failed to report cases. Retrieved August 6, 2018, from https://www.indystar.com/story/news/investigations/2016/08/04/usa-gymnastics-sex-abuse-protected-coaches/85829732/
- Marcotte, A. (2015). Emma Sulkowicz ends her performance piece "Carry That Weight," carries a mattress at Columbia's graduation. Slate, Retrieved May 12, 2017, from http://www.slate.com/blogs/xx_factor/2015/05/20/emma_sulkowicz_ends_her_performance_piece_carry_that_weight_carries_a_mattress.html

- Ramanathan, K. (2013). Student activists demand stronger punishment for colleges that fail to address sexual assault. ThinkProgress, Retrieved May 15, 2017, from https://thinkprogress.org/student-activists-demand-stronger-punishment-for-colleges-that-fail-to-address-sexual-assault-1810e03d754d
- Reuters (2018). Survivors of US gymnastics doctor's abuse receive courage award. ABC News, Retrieved August 6, 2018, from http://www.abc.net.au/news/2018-07-19/larry-nassar-doctor-abuse-survivors-get-espys-courage-award/1001 3676
- Rosenberg, J. (2017). #DearBetsy is back: Calling on the Trump Administration to uphold Title IX protections for survivors.

 Ms. Magazine Blog, Retrieved July 28, 2018, from http://msmagazine.com/blog/2017/08/07/betsy-devos-dearbetsy-campaign-trump-administration-title-ix-campus-rape/
- Saul, S., & Taylor, K. (2017). Betsy DeVos reverses Obama-era policy on campus sexual assault investigations. The New York Times. Retrieved from https://www.nytimes.com/2017/09/22/us/devos-colleges-sex-assault.html
- Sinha-Roy, P. (2016). At Oscars, VP Joe Biden and Lady Gaga spotlight sexual assault. *Reuters*, Retrieved August 5, 2018, from https://www.reuters.com/article/us-awards-oscars-biden/joe-biden-urges-action-against-college-sexual-assault-at-oscars-idUSKCNOW20CM
- Svokos, A. (2014). Students bring out mattresses in huge "Carry That Weight" protest against sexual assault. *Huffington Post*, Retrieved May 12, 2017, from http://www.huffingtonpost.com/2014/10/29/carry-that-weight-columbia-sexual-assault_n_6069344.html
- The New York Times (2011). Yale is subject of Title IX inquiry. The New York Times, Retrieved from https://www.nytimes.com/2011/04/01/us/01yale.html
- Tolentino, J. (2018). Is there a smarter way to think about sexual assault on campus? *The New Yorker*, Retrieved from https://www.newyorker.com/magazine/2018/02/12/is-there-a-smarter-way-to-think-about-sexual-assault-on-campus
- Troiano, C. (2018). Legal advocacy groups Sue Betsy DeVos and Trump Administration for discriminating against student survivors of sexual violence. Democracy Forward. Retrieved August 5, 2018, from https://democracyforward.org/press/legal-advocacy-groups-sue-betsy-devos-and-trump-administration-for-discriminating-against-student-survivors-of-sexual-violence/
- Young, C. (2015). Columbia student: I didn't rape her. *The Daily Beast*. Retrieved September 30, 2015, from http://www.thedailybeast.com/articles/2015/02/03/columbia-student-i-didn-t-rape-her.html

AUTHOR BIOGRAPHY

Nona Maria Gronert is a doctoral student in the Department of Sociology at the University of Wisconsin–Madison. Her research interests include gender, law, sexual consent, and sexual violence. Her dissertation focuses on the politics of sexual violence at one public Midwestern university.

How to cite this article: Gronert NM. Law, campus policy, social movements, and sexual violence: Where do we stand in the #MeToo movement?. *Sociology Compass*. 2019;e12694. https://doi.org/10.1111/soc4.12694